
  ITEM ORD 00-04066 
VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE 

REPORT FOR THE VILLAGE COUNCIL MEETING 
MARCH 2, 2010 AGENDA 

 
SUBJECT:                                           TYPE:                                      SUBMITTED BY: 

A one-year extension of a  
Planned Development 
Amendment and Special Use  
for 1200 75th Street   

                    Resolution 
        Ordinance    
           Motion 
           Discussion Only 

 
 
Tom Dabareiner, AICP 
Community Development Director 

 
SYNOPSIS 
An ordinance has been prepared to grant a one-year extension to Planned Development Ordinance No. 5047 
and Special Use Ordinance No. 5048 for the construction of a service station with a convenience store and 
car wash.  
 
STRATEGIC PLAN ALIGNMENT 
The Five Year Plan and Goals for 2014 identified Strong, Diverse Local Economy.   
 
FISCAL IMPACT 
N/A. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
Approval on the March 9, 2010. 
 
BACKGROUND 
The petitioner is requesting the Village Council grant a one-year extension of the Planned Development 
Amendment and Special Use associated with this development.  Due to the economic slowdown and a new 
franchisee for the proposed site, the petitioner is proposing to obtain building permits in the spring of 2010 
with construction commencing in the summer of 2010.    
 
On March 3, 2009, the Village Council approved a Planned Development Amendment to Planned 
Development #9 and a Special Use for the construction of a service station with a convenience store and car 
wash at 1200 75th Street.  The property is zoned B-2, General Retail Business.   
 
Section 28.1609(b)(2) of the Zoning Ordinance identifies specific time limitations with respect to Planned 
Development approvals.  Specifically, Planned Developments are valid for a period of one year from the 
date of the adoption of the ordinance unless construction is diligently pursued.  One year extensions may be 
granted at the sole discretion of the Village Council.   
 
Staff Analysis 
Staff recognizes the current economic hardships and the change of the franchisee and how these factors 
affected this development.  Staff believes the project can be a vital component of the Village in the future.  
Given the current factors and the amount of time necessary to start construction, staff believes a one-year 
extension to March 3, 2011 is warranted.   
 
ATTACHMENTS 
Petitioner’s request letter dated February 16, 2010 
Ordinance No. 5047 and No. 5048 
Manager Memo with attachments dated February 24, 2009 
Staff Report with attachments dated February 2, 2009 
Minutes of the Plan Commission Hearing dated February 2, 2009 



ORDINANCE NO. _______

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE EXTENSION OF A PLANNED 
DEVELOPMENT AMENDMENT TO PLANNED DEVELOPMENT #9 AND 

AUTHORIZING THE EXTENSION OF THE SPECIAL USES 
FOR 1200 75TH STREET TO MARCH 3, 2011

WHEREAS, on March 3, 2009, the Village of Downers Grove approved Ordinance No. 5047
entitled "An Ordinance Approving a Planned Development Amendment to Planned Development #9, for
the Construction of a Service Station with Convenience Store and Car Wash” and Ordinance No. 5048
entitled “An Ordinance Authorizing Special Uses for 1200 75th Street to Permit a Service Station with
Convenience Store and Car Wash”; and 

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Downers Grove Zoning Ordinance, Section 26-1609(c), "One year
extensions of the time period for seeking final planned development approval, or the construction
schedule, may be granted by the Village Council as provided herein."; and 

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Downers Grove Zoning Ordinance, Section 28-1904(b), "Prior to or
subsequent to the expiration of the approved time period for construction of a Special Use, or any
extension thereof, the petitioner may request in writing that the time for commencement of such
construction be extended for a period of one to two years.  Such extensions shall be granted at the sole
discretion of the Village Council for an additional period or periods of one to two years each”; and

WHEREAS, the owner of the Property has made a request for an extension of the improvements
authorized under Ordinance No. 5047 and Ordinance No. 5048; and 

WHEREAS, the Village Council has considered such request and has determined that it is in the best
interest of the Village of Downers Grove to extend the Planned Development Amendment and Special Use
approvals as requested. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Village Council of the Village of Downers Grove
as follows: 

SECTION 1. That the Special Uses and Planned Development Amendment to Planned Development
#9 approvals as set forth in Ordinance No. 5047; Ordinance No. 5048, permitting construction of a service
station with convenience store and car wash for 1200 75th Street, are hereby extended to March 3, 2011. 

SECTION 2. That this ordinance shall be in full force an effect from and after its adoption in the
manner provided by law. 

                                                                                    
Mayor

Passed:
Published:
Attest:                                      

Village Clerk
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          ITEM_______ 
VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE 

REPORT FOR THE VILLAGE COUNCIL WORKSHOP 
FEBRUARY 24, 2009 AGENDA 

 
SUBJECT:                                           TYPE:                                      SUBMITTED BY: 

Planned Development 
Amendment to Planned 
Development #9 and two 
Special Uses 

                     Resolution 
        Ordinances    
          Motion 
          Discussion Only 

 
 
Tom Dabareiner, AICP 
Community Development Director 

 
SYNOPSIS 
An ordinance has been prepared for a Planned Development Amendment to Planned Development #9, The 
Grove Shopping Center.  A Special Use Ordinance has been prepared to permit the following items: 1) a 
service station in the B-2 zoning district and 2) a car wash in the B-2 zoning district. 
 
STRATEGIC PLAN ALIGNMENT 
The Five Year Plan and Goals for 2008-2013 identified Vibrant Major Corridors.  Supporting these goals 
are the objectives More Attractive Commercial Corridors and More Contribution to Local Economy. 
 
FISCAL IMPACT 
N/A. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
Approval on the March 3, 2009 active agenda per the Plan Commission’s recommendation. 
 
BACKGROUND 
The petitioner is proposing a comprehensive redevelopment of the BP service station site at the northwest 
corner of 75th Street and Lemont Road, commonly known as 1200 75th Street.  The property is zoned B-2 
General Retail Business and is surrounded by large community shopping centers.  The proposed 
redevelopment will be consistent with the existing uses.   
 
The comprehensive redevelopment includes the removal of the existing convenience store, gas pump 
islands, canopy and underground storage tanks.  In its place, the petitioner will construct a new 2,900 square 
foot convenience store, car wash, five fuel dispensing islands and a canopy and install new underground 
storage tanks.   
 
The convenience store will be located along the north property line and will be clad with brick, exterior 
insulation finishing system (EIFS), fabric awnings and a cornice.  Fuel dispensing stations will be located 
underneath a canopy immediately south of the store in the center of the site.  The car wash is located along 
the west property line and will be constructed with materials to match the proposed convenience store. 
Traffic will flow counterclockwise through the car wash.   
 
The proposal complies with all zoning requirements and is also consistent with the Future Land Use plan to 
maintain the area for commercial use. The bulk characteristics of the development are summarized in the 
table below: 
 



Zoning Requirements Required

Convenience 
Store

Car Wash Canopy

East Setback (Front) 25' 39' 172' 36'
South Setback (Front) 25' 114' 64' 40'
West Setback (Side) 0' 81' 3' 46'
North Setback (Rear) 0' 6.7' 48' 95'
Building Height 60' 19' 14.5' 19'
Parking Spaces 12
Floor Area Ratio 0.75 (max)
Open Space (Total) 4,803 s.f.

Provided

12
0.12

7,940 s.f.  
 
The petitioner proposes to remove the two existing Lemont Road curb cuts and install one new curb cut onto 
Lemont Road.  The easternmost curb cut onto 75th Street will be closed and not replaced.  The existing 
westernmost curb cut onto 75th Street will remain and be slightly modified to provide a larger turning radius. 
Curbed medians within both Lemont Road and 75th Street will limit each access point to right-in/right-out 
only.  The ability of fuel and refuse trucks to enter and exit the site prohibit the placement of traffic islands 
within both entrances. The existing access drive at the southwest corner of the site connecting to the larger 
shopping center will remain.   
 
Stormwater detention will be provided through existing detention basins serving the Planned Development.  
Best management practices for stormwater will be installed per Village requirements.  
 
Staff believes the Planned Development Standards for Approval per Section 28.1607 of the Zoning 
Ordinance have been met.  The proposed development meets all bulk requirements and conforms to the 
planning objectives of the Village.  The requested amendment is desirable and will contribute to the general 
welfare of the Village.  The development will not be detrimental to the health, safety or morals of the 
community.  The proposed service station and car wash are in harmony with surrounding commercial 
developments and will not impede the development of the adjoining land.   
 
Staff believes the Special Use Standards for Approval per Section 28.1902 of the Zoning Ordinance have 
been met.  The proposed Special Uses will provide a desirable service.  The uses will not be detrimental to 
the health, safety, morals or general welfare of the community and will not be injurious to property values.  
The proposed Special Uses meet all bulk Zoning Ordinance requirements and are listed as allowable Special 
Uses in Section 28.606 of the Zoning Ordinance.   
 
The Plan Commission considered the petition at their February 2, 2009 meeting.  The Plan Commission 
found that the request met the Standards for Approval of Planned Developments (Section 28.1607) and the 
Standards for Approval of Special Uses (Section 28.1902).  The Plan Commission unanimously 
recommended approval of the Planned Development Amendment and Special Uses for a service station and 
car wash.  Staff concurs with the Plan Commission recommendation. 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
Aerial Map 
Ordinances 
Staff Report with attachments dated February 2, 2009 
Minutes of the Plan Commission Hearing dated February 2, 2009 



VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE OWNERS GROVE 
REPORT FOR THE PLAN COMMISSION REPORT FOR THE PLAN COMMISSION 

FEBRUARY 2, 2009 AGENDA FEBRUARY 2, 2009 AGENDA 
  

  
SUBJECT:                                            SUBJECT:                                            TYPE:                                      TYPE:                                      SUBMITTED BY: SUBMITTED BY: 

 
 
PC-02-09  
1200 75th Street 

Planned Development Amendment  
to Planned Development #9,  
Special Uses for a Service Station 
and Car Wash 

 
 
Stan Popovich, AICP 
Planner 

 
REQUEST 
The petitioner is requesting approval of a Planned Development Amendment to Planned Development #9, The 
Grove Shopping Center.  The petitioner is also requesting approval of two Special Uses: 1) to allow a service 
station and 2) to allow a car wash.  
 
NOTICE 
The application has been filed in conformance with applicable procedural and public notice requirements. 
 
GENERAL INFORMATION 
 

OWNER\APPLICANT: BP Products North America, Inc. 
 1323 Bond Street 
 Naperville, IL 60563 
 

PROPERTY INFORMATION 
 

EXISTING ZONING: B2, General Retail Business 
EXISTING LAND USE: Gas Station & Convenience Store 
PROPERTY SIZE: 0.735 acres (32,017 square feet) 
PINS:   09-30-201-002 

 
SURROUNDING ZONING AND LAND USES 

  ZONING     FUTURE LAND USE 
NORTH: B2, General Retail Business   Commercial 

 SOUTH: B2, Community Shopping District  N/A 
(Woodridge)      

   B3, Highway and Service Business District  
(Woodridge)   

EAST: B2, General Retail Business    Commercial 
WEST: B2, General Retail Business    Commercial 
  

ANALYSIS 
 
SUBMITTALS 
This report is based on the following documents, which are on file with the Department of Community 
Development: 
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1. Application/Petition for Public Hearing 
2. Project Summary 
3. Preliminary Architectural Plans 
4. Preliminary Engineering Plans 
5. Preliminary Landscape Plans 
6. Preliminary Photometric Plan 
7. Auto-turn exhibits 

 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION 
The petitioner is requesting approval of a Planned Development Amendment and two Special Uses to 
construct a 2,900 square foot service station with convenience store and a car wash.  The property at 1200 
75th Street is located at the northwest corner of 75th Street and Lemont Road and is zoned B2, General 
Retail Business.  A small convenience store, two gas pump islands and canopy currently occupy the site.   
 
The petitioner is proposing a comprehensive redevelopment of the site.  All existing structures will be 
demolished and the existing underground storage tanks will be removed.  The two existing Lemont Road 
curb cuts will be replaced with one new curb cut.  The easternmost curb cut onto 75th Street will be closed 
and not replaced.  The existing westernmost curb cut onto 75th Street will remain, as will the existing 
access drive at the southwest corner of the site which connects to the larger shopping center.   
 
The comprehensive redevelopment includes a new convenience store located along the north property 
line.  The convenience store will be clad with brick, exterior insulation finishing system (EIFS), fabric 
awnings and a cornice.  Five fuel dispensing stations will be located underneath a canopy immediately 
south of the store in the center of the site.  The car wash is located along the west property line and will be 
clad with matching brick and EIFS. Traffic will flow counterclockwise through the car wash.  A screened 
trash enclosure will be located between the store and car wash.  Immediately east of the car wash is an air 
and vacuum stand. 
 
The two buildings and canopy meet all setback and height requirements.  The buildings have a floor area 
ratio (FAR) of 0.12 with a total of 7,940 square feet of open space surrounding the site.  As required, 
twelve parking spaces are provided.  The proposal complies with the bulk requirements of the Zoning 
Ordinance as outlined in the table below: 
 
Zoning Requirements Required

Convenience 
Store

Car Wash Canopy

East Setback (Front) 25' 39' 172' 36'
South Setback (Front) 25' 114' 64' 40'
West Setback (Side) 0' 81' 3' 46'
North Setback (Rear) 0' 6.7' 48' 95'
Building Height 60' 19' 18.5' 19'
Parking Spaces 12
Floor Area Ratio 0.75
Open Space (Total) 4,803 s.f.

Provided

12
0.12

7,940 s.f.  
 
COMPLIANCE WITH FUTURE LAND USE PLAN 
The Future Land Use Plan designates the site as Commercial.   The proposed service station and car wash 
is a commercial use and is consistent with the existing land use.  Staff believes the proposed development 
is consistent with the intent of the Future Land Use Plan.   
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COMPLIANCE WITH ZONING ORDINANCE 
The property is zoned B2, General Retail Business.  The proposed service station and car wash are 
allowable Special Uses in the B2 zoning district. The proposed development meets all bulk zoning 
requirements including setbacks, open space, building height and parking.   
 
The petitioner has proposed a single monument sign at the southeast corner of the site.  Wall signage will 
be located on the south and east facades of the convenience store and canopy and the east side of the car 
wash.  The proposed signage meets the requirements of the Sign Ordinance. 
 
ENGINEERING/PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS 
The existing site has two curb cuts onto Lemont Road and two onto 75th Street.  The petitioner is 
proposing to remove both existing Lemont Road curb cuts and construct one new curb cut along Lemont 
Road.  Along 75th Street, the petitioner is proposing to maintain the westernmost curb cut while 
permanently closing the easternmost curb cut.  Curbed medians within both Lemont Road and 75th Street 
will limit each access point to right-in/right-out only.  The ability of fuel and refuse trucks to enter and 
exit the site prohibit the placement of traffic islands within both entrances.  The petitioner has proposed to 
install ‘No Left Turn’ signs at each egress point.  
 
The existing access drive that connects the site to the larger shopping center will remain.  The proposed 
car wash will exit onto this access drive.  To assist in creating a safe intersection at this location, a speed 
hump will be installed to slow traffic along the access drive.      
 
Stormwater detention will be provided through the existing detention basins serving the Planned 
Development.  New storm sewers will be installed throughout the site to accommodate the new site 
layout.  Best management practices for stormwater will be installed per Village requirements and the 
development will be required to meet the Village’s Stormwater Management Ordinance. 
 
The petitioner will install new utility services, including water, sanitary sewer, storm sewer, electric and 
telephone.  The Downers Grove Sanitary District has provided conceptual approval of the petitioner’s 
request for service.    
 
PUBLIC SAFETY REQUIREMENTS 
The Fire Prevention Division of the Fire Department has reviewed the proposed plans and determined that 
the site provides sufficient access for emergency vehicles.  The building will be equipped with a manual 
and automatic fire detection system and sprinkler system.  
 
NEIGHBORHOOD COMMENT 
Staff has not received any written neighborhood comment regarding the proposal at this time. 
 
FINDINGS OF FACT 
Staff believes the standards for a Planned Development Amendment, as shown below, have been met.  
The proposed development meets all bulk requirements of the Zoning Ordinance and conforms to the 
planning objectives of the Village.  The developer has made provisions for common open space, public 
services, parking, utilities, access roads and stormwater management.  The requested amendment is 
desirable and will contribute to the general welfare of the Village.  The development will not be 
detrimental to the health, safety, morals or general welfare of the community.  The proposed development 
is in harmony with other surrounding developments and will not impede the development of the adjoining 
land.   
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Staff believes the standards for Special Use approval, as shown below, have also been met.  The proposed 
service station and car wash are providing a desirable service and will contribute to the general welfare of 
the community.  The Special Uses are not detrimental to the health, safety, morals or general welfare of 
the community and will not be injurious to property values.  The proposed Special Uses comply with the 
bulk regulations of the B2 zoning district as outlined in the Zoning Ordinance and shown above.  Both 
requested Special Uses are listed as allowable Special Uses in Section 28.606 of the Zoning Ordinance.    
 
Section 28.1607 Standards for Approval of Planned Developments 
The Plan Commission may recommend a planned development designation, plan or amendment based 
upon the following findings: 
(1) The extent to which the planned development meets the standards of this Article. 
(2) The extent to which the planned development departs from the zoning and subdivision regulations 

otherwise applicable to the subject property, including but not limited to, the density, dimension, 
area, bulk, and use, and the reasons why such departures are deemed to be in the public interest. 

(3) The method by which the proposed plan makes adequate provision for public services, provides 
adequate control over vehicular traffic, provides for and protects designated common open space, 
and furthers the amenities of light and air, recreation and visual enjoyment. 

(4) Conformity with the planning objectives of the Village. 
  
The Village Council may authorize a planned development designation, plan or amendment with findings 
such as, but not limited to, the following: 
(1)  That the planned development at the particular location requested is necessary or desirable to 

provide a service or a facility which is in the interest of public convenience and will contribute to the 
general welfare of the neighborhood or community. 

(2)  That the planned development will not, under the circumstances of the particular case, be detrimental 
to the health, safety, morals, or general welfare of persons residing or working in the vicinity or 
injurious to property values or improvements in the vicinity. 

(3)  That the planned development is specifically listed as a special use in the district in which it is to be 
located. 

(4)  That the location and size of the planned development, the nature and intensity of the operation 
involved in or conducted in connection with said planned development, the size of the subject 
property in relation to the intensity of uses proposed, and the location of the site with respect to 
streets giving access to it, shall be such that it will be in harmony with the appropriate, orderly 
development of the district in which it is located. 

(5)  That the planned development will not be injurious to the use and enjoyment of other property in the 
immediate vicinity of the subject property for the purposes already permitted in such zoning district, 
nor substantially diminish and impair other property valuations within the neighborhood. 

(6)  That the nature, location, and size of the structures involved with the establishment of the planned 
development will not impede, substantially hinder, or discourage the development and use of adjacent 
land and structures in accord with the zoning district in which it is located. 

(7)  That adequate utilities, access roads, drainage, and other necessary facilities have been or will be 
provided for the planned development. 

(8)  That parking areas shall be of adequate size for that particular planned development, which areas 
shall be properly located and suitably screened from adjoining residential uses. 

(9) That the planned development shall in all other respects conform to the applicable regulations of the 
zoning district in which it is located. 

 
Section 28.1902 Standards for Approval of Special Uses 
The Village Council may authorize a special use by ordinance provided that the proposed Special Use is 
consistent and in substantial compliance with all Village Council policies and land use plans, including but 
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not limited to the Comprehensive Plan, the Future Land Use Plan and Master Plans and the evidence 
presented is such as to establish the following: 
 
(a) That the proposed use at that particular location requested is necessary or desirable to provide a service 

or a facility which is in the interest of public convenience and will contribute to the general welfare of the 
neighborhood or community. 

(b) That such use will not, under the circumstances of the particular case, be detrimental to the health, 
safety, morals, or general welfare of persons residing or working in the vicinity or injurious to property 
values or improvements in the vicinity. 

(c) That the proposed use will comply with the regulations specified in this Zoning Ordinance for the district 
in which the proposed use is to be located or will comply with any variation(s) authorized pursuant to 
Section 28-1802. 

(d) That it is one of the special uses specifically listed for the district in which it is to be located.   
 
 

RECOMMENDATIONS 
 

The proposed Planned Development Amendment and two Special Uses are compatible with surrounding 
zoning and land use classifications. Based on the findings listed above, staff recommends the Plan 
Commission make a positive recommendation to the Village Council regarding this petition subject to the 
following conditions:  
 

1. The Planned Development Amendment and Special Uses shall substantially conform to the 
preliminary architecture and engineering plans prepared by WD Partners dated October 22, 2008 
and revised on November 17, 2008 and December 22, 2008; proposed building elevations 
prepared by WD Partners dated December 19, 2008; and the canopy plans prepared by McGee 
Corporation dated May 25, 2004, except as such plans may be modified to conform to Village 
Codes and Ordinances. 

2. A description of best management practices for stormwater that are incorporated into the site 
design and how they will function shall be prepared and submitted.  The applicable design criteria 
such as soil type, vegetation, and land cover conditions draining to the best management practice 
along with appropriate calculations shall be included.   

3. The proposed building shall have a manual and automatic fire detection system installed 
throughout in a manner acceptable to the Village.  All areas of the building shall be protected.   

4. The proposed building shall have a complete automatic sprinkler system installed throughout in a 
manner acceptable to the Village.  All areas of the building shall be protected. 

5. All proposed signage shall comply with the Village’s Sign Ordinance.   
6. Prior to the issuance of any building permits, the petitioner shall submit material samples of the 

proposed exterior building materials for review by the Department of Community Development. 
 
Staff Report Approved By: 
 

 

___________________________ 
Tom Dabareiner, AICP 
Director of Community Development  
 
TD:sp 
-att 
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VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE 
PLAN COMMISSION MEETING FEBRUARY 2, 2009, 7:00 P.M. 

 
 
Chairman Jirik called the February 2, 2009 meeting of the Plan Commission to order at 7:00 p.m. 
and asked for a roll call:  
 
PRESENT: Chairman Jirik, Mr. Beggs, Mr. Cozzo, Mr. Matejczyk, Mrs. Rabatah, 

Mr. Waechtler, Mr. Webster 
 
ABSENT:   Mrs. Hamernik, Mr. Quirk 
 
STAFF  PRESENT:  Mr. Jeff O’Brien,  Planning Manager,  Mr. Stan Popovich, Village Planner and April 

Holden, Village Clerk 
 
VISITORS: Mr. Andrew Barnett, WD Partners, 7007 Discovery Blvd., Dublin, OH; Mr. Vitas 

Maciukevicius, BP, 801 Warrenville Road, Lisle, IL 
 
Chairman Jirik led the Plan Commissioners in the recital of the Pledge of Allegiance.   
 
MINUTES OF THE JANUARY 5, 2009 MEETING - MR. WAECHTLER MADE A 
MOTION TO APPROVE THE MINUTES AS PREPARED, SECONDED BY 
MRS. RABATAH.  MOTION CARRIED BY VOICE VOTE OF 7-0. 
 
Chairman Jirik reviewed the meeting’s protocol for the public and petitioners. 
 
PC-02-09  A petition seeking an Amendment to P.D. #9 The Grove for a Special Use for a Service 
Station and a Special Use for a Car Wash.  The subject property is located at the Northwest corner 
of 75th Street and Lemont Road, Downers Grove, commonly known as 1200 75th Street, Downers 
Grove (PIN-09-30-201-002); P. W. Brasse, Petitioner; BP Products North America, Inc., Owner 
 
Chairman Jirik swore in those individuals who would be speaking on PC-02-09. 
 
Stan Popovich, Village Planner, reviewed the petitioner’s request before the Plan Commission.  He 
explained the petitioner was seeking approval of an Amendment to Planned Development No. 9 - 
the Grove Shopping Center and two Special Uses -- one for a service station and one for a car wash.  
The property, zoned as B2, General Retail Business, is located at the northwest corner of 75th Street 
and Lemont Road.  Currently a convenience store and canopy with gas pump islands exist on the 
site.   
 
Turning commissioners’ attention to the overhead, Mr. Popovich explained the petitioner plans to 
completely redevelop the site and the two existing curb cuts on Lemont Road will be replaced with 
one new curb cut.  On 75th Street, the far eastern curb cut be closed in its entirety but the far western 
curb cut on 75th Street will be slightly modified and remain, as will the connection to the adjacent 
shopping center.   
 
Mr. Popovich reviewed the development to take place; i.e., a new 2,900 sq. ft. convenience store 
along the north property line; a car wash on the western property line, and five proposed fueling 
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stations under a new canopy in the middle of the site.  A fully enclosed trash dumpster will be 
located to the east and north of the car wash.  Landscaping will be incorporated and used to screen 
certain parts of the development.  Materials of the convenience store followed; i.e., brick and EIFS. 
Mr. Popovich indicated Staff was comfortable with the materials presented by the petitioner.   
 
As currently proposed, Mr. Popovich stated the buildings meet the setback and height requirements 
for the B-2 District as well as the bulk requirements under the Zoning Ordinance.  Staff believes the 
proposed development is consistent with the Village’s Future Land Use Plan.    
 
The petitioner is proposing a single monument sign at the southeast corner of the site.  Wall signage 
will be located on the south and east facades of the convenience store and canopy at the east side of 
the car wash.  All proposed signage meets the requirements of the Sign Ordinance. 
 
Again, Mr. Popovich reviewed the curb cut changes to occur, noting the curb cuts to Lemont Road 
and 75th Street will limit turning movements to right-in/right-out only.  Mr. Popovich indicated 
there will not be physical restrictions in the driveways, but there are barrier medians along both 
Lemont Road and 75th Street that will eliminate left turns to and from the site.  The petitioner is also 
proposing to install “No Left Turn” signs at each egress point.  Since the road access to the 
shopping center will remain and allow for vehicles exiting the car wash, a speed hump will be 
installed to slow traffic along that access drive.      
 
Stormwater detention will be provided through the existing detention basins, and per staff, best 
management practices for stormwater will be installed per Village requirements.  The installation of 
new utility services is planned as well.  Sufficient access to the site has been confirmed by the Fire 
Department, and the buildings will be equipped with a manual and automatic fire detection system 
and sprinkler system.  
 
To date, staff has not received any written neighborhood comments on the proposal and believes the 
standards for a Planned Development Amendment and Special Uses have been met.  Mr. Popovich 
summarized that the proposal provides open space, parking, and stormwater management, is 
desirable, will not be detrimental to the health, safety, morals and general welfare of the community 
and the development is in keeping with the surrounding character of the area.   
 
Based on the findings discussed by staff, staff recommended that the Plan Commission forward a 
positive recommendation to the Village Council regarding this petition based on the conditions 
listed on page 5 of staff’s report.    
 
Mr. Matejczyk voiced concern about the speed bump after leaving the car wash area and 
recommended moving the speed bump further west.  Mr. Popovich stated the speed bump could 
probably be located further west.  As to Mrs. Rabatah’s question about best management practices 
for stormwater being followed, Mr. Popovich explained the Village’s Development Engineer would 
review and approve the plans prior to a permit being issued.  As to Mr. Cozzo’s question about the 
request for the Special Use when gas pumps currently operate and exist on the site, Mr. Popovich 
believed the site may have not received a Special Use permit prior and, therefore, the Special Use 
had to be approved.  In addition, the services were being expanded on the site.  Per staff, existing 
tanks will be removed and replaced with tanks that are more current. 
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Staff explained to Mr. Waechtler how the petitioner met the zoning requirements for the floor area 
ratio.  
 
Petitioner, Mr. Andrew Barnett, with WD Partners, 254 Frankfort Square, Columbus, Ohio, 
introduced himself and BP representative, Mr. Vitas Maciukevicius.   Mr. Barnett concurred with 
staff’s summarization, stating basically, the station will be upgraded similar to the one at Main and 
Ogden.  Materials will be upgraded and green space will be increased.  Mr. Barnett stated he and 
staff reviewed a “pork chop” access for the site and agreed that it would not work well with the 
service deliveries.   
 
Mr. Cozzo asked about vehicle queuing for the car wash to which Mr. Barnett stated that six 
vehicles will be allowed.  As to the operation of the actual car wash and how the vehicles move 
through the wash, Mr. Maciukevicius explained the equipment would move around the car, 
allowing two vehicles to be in the stall simultaneously -- one exiting the drying area while one pulls 
into the wash area.   The driver would have complete control over his/her vehicle.   Per Mr. Barnett, 
no tables or chairs are proposed in the convenience store.   
 
Mr. Waechtler inquired about the fuel truck route, referencing the fuel truck route at Main and 
Ogden.  Mr. Barnett explained he did submit the proposed route to the Village.  The route will not 
travel through the shopping center.  Mr. Waechtler cautioned staff regarding the fuel truck turning 
north at the Main and Ogden intersection.  However, he appreciated the curb cut improvements 
being proposed at this site.  Mr. Barnett assumed the 75th Street curb cut would probably be 
modified to allow a tanker to get into the site.  Mr. Barnett also confirmed that low groundcover 
landscaping was being planned immediately north of the speed bump.  Per Mr. Maciukevicius, the 
site would be a franchisee operation.  Lastly, asked if future consideration of alternative fuel storage 
was thought by the petitioner, Mr. Barnett explained some of the challenges for such type of fuel 
system.  Lastly, it was noted the hours of operation would be 24 hours/7 days. 
 
Chairman Jirik opened up the meeting to public comment.  No comments.  Public comment was 
closed. 
 
Commissioner Waechtler noted the significant improvements to the site and the good traffic flow 
being proposed.  Mr. Matejczyk agreed it was a well thought-out proposal and after hearing the 
explanation about the speed bump location, his initial concern was alleviated.  Chairman Jirik added 
and agreed with staff that the findings for approval were met for Planned Development and Special 
Use and believed the proposal would contribute to more economic development in the area.   Asked 
if there was an access easement west from the car wash area, Mr. Barnett stated there was an 
existing ingress/egress easement. 
 
WITH RESPECT TO FILE PC- 02-09, MRS. RABATAH MADE A MOTION THAT THE 
PLAN COMMISSION FORWARD A POSITIVE RECOMMENDATION TO THE 
VILLAGE COUNCIL SUBJECT TO THE FOLLOWING SIX (6) CONDITIONS:  
 
1. THE PLANNED DEVELOPMENT AMENDMENT AND SPECIAL USES SHALL 
SUBSTANTIALLY CONFORM TO THE PRELIMINARY ARCHITECTURE AND 
ENGINEERING PLANS PREPARED BY WD PARTNERS DATED OCTOBER 22, 2008 
AND REVISED ON NOVEMBER 17, 2008 AND DECEMBER 22, 2008; PROPOSED 
BUILDING ELEVATIONS PREPARED BY WD PARTNERS DATED DECEMBER 19, 
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2008; AND THE CANOPY PLANS PREPARED BY MCGEE CORPORATION DATED 
MAY 25, 2004, EXCEPT AS SUCH PLANS MAY BE MODIFIED TO CONFORM TO 
VILLAGE CODES AND ORDINANCES. 
 
2. A DESCRIPTION OF BEST MANAGEMENT PRACTICES FOR STORMWATER 
THAT ARE INCORPORATED INTO THE SITE DESIGN AND HOW THEY WILL 
FUNCTION SHALL BE PREPARED AND SUBMITTED.  THE APPLICABLE DESIGN 
CRITERIA SUCH AS SOIL TYPE, VEGETATION, AND LAND COVER CONDITIONS 
DRAINING TO THE BEST MANAGEMENT PRACTICE ALONG WITH APPROPRIATE 
CALCULATIONS SHALL BE INCLUDED.   
 
3. THE PROPOSED BUILDING SHALL HAVE A MANUAL AND AUTOMATIC 
FIRE DETECTION SYSTEM INSTALLED THROUGHOUT IN A MANNER 
ACCEPTABLE TO THE VILLAGE.  ALL AREAS OF THE BUILDING SHALL BE 
PROTECTED.   
 
4. THE PROPOSED BUILDING SHALL HAVE A COMPLETE AUTOMATIC 
SPRINKLER SYSTEM INSTALLED THROUGHOUT IN A MANNER ACCEPTABLE TO 
THE VILLAGE.  ALL AREAS OF THE BUILDING SHALL BE PROTECTED. 
 
5. ALL PROPOSED SIGNAGE SHALL COMPLY WITH THE VILLAGE’S SIGN 
ORDINANCE.   
 
6. PRIOR TO THE ISSUANCE OF ANY BUILDING PERMITS, THE PETITIONER 
SHALL SUBMIT MATERIAL SAMPLES OF THE PROPOSED EXTERIOR BUILDING 
MATERIALS FOR REVIEW BY THE DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY 
DEVELOPMENT. 
 
MR. COZZO SECONDED THE MOTION.   
 
ROLL CALL: 
 
AYE: MRS. RABATAH, MR. COZZO, MR. BEGGS, MR. MATEJCZYK, 

MR. WAECHTLER, MR. WEBSTER, CHAIRMAN JIRIK 
 
NAY: NONE 
 
MOTION CARRIED.   VOTE:  7-0 
 
 
PC-04-09  A petition seeking an amendment to Chapter 28 of the Municipal Code – Zoning 
Ordinance Article X - Use Regulations to modify the Village’s Temporary Use Regulations; Village 
of Downers Grove, Petitioner 
 
Chairman Jirik swore in those individuals who would be speaking on PC-04-09. 
 
Jeff O’Brien, Planning Manager was requesting a text amendment as it relates to the Village’s 
outdoor and temporary use regulations.  Staff was asking that the Plan Commission remove the  
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